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MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING
of the
BOARD OF REGENTS OF THE UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN SYSTEM
Madison, Wisconsin
Held in Room 1820 Van Hise Hall, Madison, Wisconsin

Friday, June 7, 1985
9:00 a.m.

-~ President Lawton presiding -

PRESENT: Regents Clusen, Finlaj§on, Grover, Hanson, Heckrodt, Lawton,
Nikolay, O'Harrow, Saunders, Schilling, Vattendahl, Veneman
and Weinstein

ABSENT: Regents Fish, Gerrard and Knowles

Upon motion by Regent Finlayson, seconded by Regent Saunders, the
minutes of the regular meeting of the Board of Regents of the University of
Wisconsin System, held on May 10, 1985, were approved as mailed to the
members of the Board.

gipoa;\ OF THE PRESIDENT OF THE BOARD M

5%; Welcome to Visiting Members of the University of North Carolina Board .
of Governors) Pl Trm——

Regent President Lawton welcomed five members of the University of
North Carolina Board of Governors, noting that the Wisconsin and North
Carolina Systems were similar and had been created at about the same time.
The visiting North Carolina Board members were: Mr. Charles Flack,

Mr. James Holmes, Mr. William Johnson, Ms. Julia Morton, and
Mr. Asa Spaulding.

Election of Board Officers

. Upon motion by Regent Hanson, seconded by Regent Weinstein, Regent
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0'Harrow was unanimously elected to serve as president pro tempore at this
meeting, since Regent Vice President Knowles was unable to attend.
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Nominating Regent Lawton for reelection as President of the Board,
Regent Finlayson made the following statement: "I am confident that I
express the sentiments of all of my fellow Regents and indeed the vast
majority of our university family in saying that this past year has been one
of the most difficult, demanding and challenging periods that the Board has
ever had to face. I sincerely believe that we have met the challenges
forthrightly and have accomplished a great deal. And a great deal of credit
for these accomplishments has to go to our President Ben Lawton. The times
and the tough issues demanded a fearless, tireless, totally dedicated leader
who willingly and unselfishly made great personal sacrifices, expended
endless hours and tremendous efforts on behalf of this entire University
System, while at the same time maintaining his lovely family, his extensive
medical practice and his commitment to the usual, ongoing demands of the
office. Regent President Ben Lawton rose to the occasion, manifesting those
dignified, quiet strengths that have inspired us all and gave new meaning to
the word 'leadership’'. With deep appreciation, I am delighted and honored
at this time to nominate Ben Lawton for position of President of the Board
of Regents."”

The nomination was seconded by Regent Weinstein, who then moved that
nominations be closed and a unanimous ballot be cast for Regent Lawton.
That motion was seconded by Regent Nikolay and carried unanimously.

-President Lawton presiding-

Regent Lawton made the following statement: "I do want to thank all of
you, particularly Regent Finlayson for her kind words. 1In medical terms,
the University of Wisconsin System is living and very well. I realize that
the year ahead is going to be challenging. I think that again we can meet
those challenges. This year, with the help of all of you, the lives of Vice
President Knowles and myself have been made tolerable. I fully know that I
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Regent Clusen nominated Regent Knowles for reelection as Vice President
of the Board. In addition to Regent Lawton's leadership, she stated,
another advantage in the past year was "the fact that we have had a great
team in place. I would like to see us continue that. I think that Regent .
Knowles brings the kind of experience and wisdom and commitment to his post
as Vice President that serves us in the System so well.”

g tin, Krtod £, ~ o Tid) Viio A sk f The bondf R
: Py 2-3




Board of Regents Meeting 6/7/85 -3

. The nominal:ion was seconded by Regent Veneman.

It was moved by Regent Heckrodt, seconded by Regent Saunders and
unanimously voted that nominations for Vice President of the Board be closed
and that unanimous ballot be cast for Regent Knowles.
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y was animously reelected Secretary f the Board.
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unanxmously carried that Vice President Case reelected st Officer of

‘ Upon motion by Regent Veneman, secondeéd by Regent Weinstein, Charles
Stathas and David Konshak were unanimously reelected Assi§tant Trust
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. ~ It was moved by Regent Grover, seconded by Reaent Hansoz( d voted P
f//A unanimously that Marlene Alsmo be elected Assistant Secretary of the Board.

Report of the Council of Trustees, UW Hospital and Clinics

Regent Finlayson, Chairman of the Council, reported that the June 6
meeting focused on discussion of the 1985-86 budget of the UW Hospital and
Clinics, which was recommended for approval to the Regent Business and
Finance Committee.

In addition, the Council was advised that patient activity in the past
year reflected encouraging growth in ambulatory care service and that
outpatient visits had increased by 9.6 percent.

With regard to the new helicopter emergency service, it was reported
that approximately one flight per day was being made, which was above the
number projected. The program had been well received by the hospital's
medical staff and by area health-care providers.

In conclusion, Regent Finlayson indicated that changes were being made
to comply with recommendations of the Joint Commission on Accreditation of
Hospitals concerning quality assurance standards. (It had been reported
previously that those recommendations related to record-keeping matters and

did not imply any lack of quality in patient care.) |
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Report on the May 17 Meeting of the Higher Educational Aids Board

President Lawton called attention to this report, which was included in
the Regent agenda materials. ‘

Report of the President of the Vocational, Technical and Adult
Education Board

Regent Saunders, President of the State VTAE Board, summarized the
Board's May 28-29 meeting, noting first that there had been three
replacements for district directors. Effective May 1, 1985, John R.
Birkholz replaced Arthur Binney at the Gateway District; on June 1, Donald
Hagen replaced Dwight Davis at the North Central VTAE District; and
effective July 1, James Catania was to succeed Orvis Johnson at the
Blackhawk District. In addition, Richard J. Brown of the Nikolay District,
was retiring.

In other business, the VTAE Board adopted a resolution reaffirming the
System's ongoing commitment to retain and recruit minority persons.

Stating that there also was a presentation to the VTAE Board by
UW System Associate Vice President Vernon Lattin regarding transfer of
credits from the VTAE System to the University System, Regent Saunders
called on Dr. Lattin to give the Regents an overview of that report. .

Associate Vice President Lattin commented that the 1971 University
merger reinforced both the VTAE and the University in their distinct roles,
and the credit-transfer policy recognized the different missions of the two
systems. In 1972, UW President John Weaver and VTAE Director Eugene Lehrman

created three joint administrative committees to ensure that unnecessary
duplication would not take place in the two systems and that credit transfer
would receive proper attention. One of these committees was the Joint
Administrative Committee on Academic Programs (JACAP), which was currently
co-chaired by Dr. Lattin and Dr. Richard Anderson, Director of the Waukesha
VTAE District. The Committee was charged with reviewing all new programs in
both systems to consider the question of program duplication, and with
reviewing any credit-transfer issues which might arise. Stating that the
committee structure had worked well in meeting these objectives, Dr. Lattin
read the concluding paragraph from a statement by President O'Neil and State
VTAE Director Robert Sorensen, which guided the committee's work: “There is
no charge more serious and no greater commission for our joint
administrative committees than to keep our two systems on course and within
their respective missions in concert with the issues of the day."

Dr. Lattin then discussed with the VTAE Board the UW System policy on
transfer of VTAE credits to University institutions, which included four
basic principles: (1) that credits from college-parallel programs at the
Madison, Milwaukee and Rhinelander VTAE dxstricts were accepted by the,

VTHE Berd - -,
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University, up to a maximum of 72 credits; (2) that general education or
liberal arts credits outside of those college-parallel programs were not
transferable, except through the credit-by-examination process; (3) that
vocational/technical programs could only be transferred if an institution,
its faculty, and the UW System Vice President for Academic Affairs approved
a particular course for transfer because of its relationship to a program at
that institution; and (4) that even though a certain course might transfer
from one VTAE institution to a particular UW institution, that did not mean
the same course could then be transferred later to another UW institution.

To help students become aware of these principles, a brochure
explaining the credit-transfer policy had been developed in coordination
with the State VTAE Board and the Superintendent of Public Instruction. it
was to be distributed widely to VTAE students.

Finally, a document was being created which would list those courses
that had been approved for transfer from a particular VTAE institution to a
particular UW institution.

on behalf'of the VTAE System, Regent Saunders expressed appreciation
for these efforts to clarify the credit-transfer process.

Continuing his report, Regent Saunders said the VTAE Board approved
approximately $5 million in facilities and funding requests for four
districts. The Board received an opinion from the attorney general
confirming legality of the Board's policy for payment of non-reimbursed cost
of contracts to provide services, and the state director was instructed to
develop a written policy to be effective July 1, 1985, in accordance with
that opinion. There was also an update on the biennial budget request, with
the Joint Finance Committee having approved the Governor's recommendation
for a 7.1 percent GPR increase in 1985-86 and a 7 percent increase in
1986-87. There were 45 district board appointments approved for 3-year
terms, of which 22 were incumbents, 23 were new appointments, 7 were women
and 3 were minority persons. The next State Board meeting was scheduled for

July 23 and 24, 1985.

In response to a question by Regent Lawton, Regent Saunders indicated
that the proposal for elected VTAE boards was no longer being considered by
the Legislature.

Resolution of Commendation: Vice President Winter

/' Regent Grover presented the following resolution and moved its
doption. The motion was seconded by Regent Weinstein and unanimpuilx“!pted.} ,
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Resolution 3301: Whereas, the spectacular development of a group of
schools from state teachers colleges into
institutions of the University of Wisconsin Systenm
exactly parallels his own career in this state's
great system of public higher education; and

Whereas, he has overseen the continuing development
of a statewide physical plant unequaled by any other
institution in Wisconsin and rivaled by few in the
nation; and.

Whereas, he has contributed 35 years of continuous
and dedicated service to the citizens of the state
through the conscientious administration of the high
offices he has occupied, including Assistant Director
of Business and Finance of the Wisconsin State
Universities System, Vice President for General
Services in the University of Wisconsin System, and
Assistant Secretary of the Board of Regents; and

Whereas, his personal interest in the development of
an innovative personnel management system and its
fringe benefit program has directly benefited
countless employees, and will continue to do so in

~ the future; and ; .

Whereas, his down-home humor and warm personal
demeanor will be sorely missed;

Therefore, be it resolved that the Board of Regents
of the University of Wisconsin System recognizes the
debt of gratitude owed Robert W. Winter, Jr., for a
career filled with accomplishment and dedication to
the educational enrichment of the State of Wisconsin;
and

Be it further resolved that the Board of Regents,
with deep appreciation for the exceptional service he
has rendered, hereby grants him, as of July 1, 1985,
) the title and status of Vice Preaident Emeritus. , 1,
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Regent Selection COmmittee for the Posigion of Chancellor, UW-Parkside

President Lawton announcedbthat Regent Saunders (Chairman), Regent Fish
and Regent Nikolay had been appointed to serve as the Regent Selection

Committee for the position of Chancellor, UW-Parkside. L
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. REPORT OF THE PRBSIDRNT’ OF THE SYSTEM

Approval of ubn—gersonnel Actions/Informational Items

Upon motion by Regent O'Harrow, seconded by Regent Schilling,
Resolution 3302 was adopted unanimously.

Resolution 3302: That the report of non-personnel actions by
administrative officers to the Board of Regents and
informational items reported for the record (copy on
file with the papers of this meeting) be received for
the record; and that actions included in the report
be approved, ratified and confirmed.

Statement on Reelection of Board Officers

With respect to the reelection of Board Officers, President 0'Neil said
that "the kind of leadership which President Lawton and Vice President
Knowles have provided in this exceptionally difficult year, that leadership
and guidance and inspiration have been invaluable, indispensable and always
reassuring. One of the legacies which I will happily leave to a successor

is that relationship of which I have been the beneficiary this past year.”
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o President OFNeil recognized Larry Schnack, who was attending his first
meeting as Chancellor of the UW-Eau Claire, having been appointed to that

_position by the Board in May. He had served as Acting Chancellor throughout

/" the search and selection process.
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/ Wdeeotape presentation. Chancellor Shain explained that 77 77
at the Center there was a light source named Alladin which was in essence a
cyclatron for accelerating electrons to very high energy. As electrons were
bent in going around the cyclatron, they emitted an extremely intense light
with a wide range of wave lengths, which was known as synchrotron radiation.

As the light came off the ring, it shined into the material being
studied, and the way the light was absorbed or reflected provided
information about the properties of the material.

He then showed a videotape on the Synchrotron Radiation Center (SRC)
located in Stoughton. Although synchrotron radiation was first observed
. experimentally in the mid 1940s, its scientific and technological potential
was not fully recognized until the 1960s. Since then, UW-Madison had become
a world leader in synchrotron radiation research, and the center at - éﬁ&l#m%
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Stoughton was currently used by more than 100 scientists from across the
United States and from more than 40 foreign countries.

The first light source was the storage ring called Tantalus, which had
been in operation for more than 15 years and contained seven beam lines,
each accommodating a dozen experiments per year, which were then described
in approximately 100 articles in refereed journals each year. The schedule
for Tantalus was completely filled one year in advance, indicating the
pressing need for more synchrotron radiation sources.

To meet this need, the university was developing the storage ring
Alladin, in which electrons could be accelerated to an energy level three to
four times higher than Tantalus. This enabled Alladin to emit radiation on
a much more extended spectral range, allowing experiments not possible on
Tantalus. In addition, Alladin would substantially increase the number of
beam lines available in the United States. While the SRC could satisfy only
40 percent of its current demand for beam time with the seven beam lines on
Tantalus, Alladin could accommodate up to 37 new beam lines. Alladin would
also be used for technological research to manufacture new generations of
integrated circuits with x-ray lithography.

It was noted that in the past 15 years, ground-breaking work had been
done at the SRC, with the reliability of Tantalus playing a crucial role in
establishing synchrotron radiation as the best possible source for
quadro-emission experiments. Entirely new modes of photo emission, such as
constant initial state spectrocity, were invented and tested at the SRC and
some of the first photo-emission band mapping experiments were performed
there. New photo-emission perimeters were explored in a variety of
different experiments on atoms, molecules, surfaces and interfaces. More
recently, interesting results were obtained with the technique of full-time
stimulater desorption.

In the 1960s, Tantalus became the first dedicated storage ring for the
production of synchrotron radiation, having been built for approximately one
million dollars. 1In the 1970s, a number of dedicated storage rings were
produced at a price of $10 to $50 million each, while in the 1980s, there
were proposals both in the United States and in Europe for dedicated storage
rings which would be especially optimized for the production of synchrotron
radiation, with the specific inclusion of insertion devices provided in
their lattice designs. These rings would cost about $100 million each.

In conclusion, it was stated that research opportunities in the field
of synchrotron radiation were brighter than ever and that staff of the
Synchrotron Radiation Center were committed to making it the best center of
its kind in the world.

Noting that the Synchrotron Radiation Center had long been supported by
the National Science Foundation, Chancellor Shain said the Foundation in
1984 had recommended a change in the design of Alladin to increase the
ring's power, at an estimated cost of $6.5 million. After months of
detailed analysis of the proposed upgrade, it was found that this estimate
was far too low and that the actual cost for the hardware would be $18
million, rather than $6.5 million, for a total cost of $30 million over a
three-year period. The National Science Foundation then decided that
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. technical improvement of the ring would not be worth so high a cost, and the
original plan of building the ring at about 100 milliamps current,
800 million electron volts, was reactivated. At the present time, the
800 million electron-volt level had been attained, but with about 30
milliamps instead of 100 milliamps of current. Nevertheless, this level was
high enough to permit experiments, and within the next few months, it was
expected that the ring would operate with 20 beam lines. It was expected
that the Tantalus ring would eventually be closed down as more experiments
were shifted to Alladin.

" In response to a question by Regent Clusen, Chancellor Shain indicated
that the National Science Foundation was continuing to fund Tantalus, and if
experiments started to move from Tantalus to Alladin, the funding would move
along with them. Other funding sources also were interested in Alladin,
since there were few other places where this kind of research could be done.

Regent O'Harrow asked if the United States might stand to lose top
scientists since some of them were going to Germany to utilize the large
storage rings in that country.

In response, Chancellor Shain explained that the utility of such large,
costly rings depended on the goal of the research. Because the more
powerful rings emitted more x-rays, they were most useful for experiments in
that wave-length region, but they were less useful for scientists doing

. experiments in the ultra-violet or soft x-ray region.

Regent Hanson inquired about specific applications of synchrotron
radiation research. One practical use, the Chancellor replied, was for
making computer chips. More frequently, however, the studies were
theoretical in nature.

Regent Lawton asked if synchrotron radiation research was done by both
university and industrial scientists, and whether there were charges for use

of the facility.

Chancellor Shain indicated that the National Science Foundation grant
provided free access to all such rings and that a national users' committee
allocated time on the ring after evaluating all proposals. Users included
industrial and government laboratories, as well as a large number of
university scientists. The UW-Madison's only requirement was that no
classified research could be done at this facility.

Regent Saunders asked if there were other industrial applications, to
which Chancellor Shain replied that indirect applications included
theoretical studies which could lead tp new materials that were more heat
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Recognition of Vice President Winter

. ; Expressing his appreciation to Robert Winter, who was retiring from the
position of System Vice President for General Services, President 0'Neil
said that "he has been one of those with whom I have worked most closely
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these past five years. Since we are departing almost simultaneously, I felt .
a special sense of kinship on this occasion with him and simply nunged
add my aypreciation to the Regent resolution."” 4
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President O’'Neil reported that at this conference, which was held
earlier in the weck, substantial consensus was reached on major reforms in
teacher preparation, with emphasis to be shifted from the baccalaureate to
the graduate level. Pointing out that many of this group's recommendations
accorded closely with the proposals of UW System Teacher Education Task —
Force which reported last fall, he observed that in this area, as in others, -

, the UW System had anticipated national concerns and was already well along
in raising requirements for future elementary and secondary teachers.
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Publicatxons on Summer Programs

Referring to the publication entitled "Summer in the System 1985", the
President noted that it listed plays, concerts, exhibits, short courses, and
other special events at all System institutions during the summer months.
The state was grouped into 3 regions, with activities in each region shown
on a calendar from June through September. .

The other publication was the second annual inventory of 1985 summer
educational offerings across the state. A compendium of nearly 70 pages, it
was unlike any of which he knew in other states, the President said, adding
that it was further evidence of the UW's close and evolving relationship
with elementary/secondary education, as well as evidence of what a state
university system could accomplish by marshaling 1ts resources;
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United Council of UW Student Government P ie~y}

Presenting her first report as President of United Council,
JoAnna Richard commented on several issues involved in the UW System
biennial budget. The Joint Committee on Finance's proposal for an increase
in the rate of tuition, Ms. Richards stated, would jeopardize the Wisconsin
tradition of accessible education for its citizens. On behalf of United
Council, she advocated return to the traditional 25 percent share of cost
paid by students, and she urged the Board to do everything possible to
assist in this effort. To help maintain a low cost of instruction, she felt
duplication of services provided by institutions should be studied in order
to insure efficient use of state monies.

Expressing opposition to another legislative budget amendment which
4 contained a sunset provision for minority student recruitment/retention .
/ programs, she emphasized the importance of making sure legislators were kept
f apprised of progress in this area and of the vital need for such programs in
order to maigtain a diverse student body. Unite@fCouncil's>mlnor1ty affairs
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director had recently conducted a high school minority student conference,
she noted, adding that such programs also could serve to promote diversity.

Ms. Richard then commented that the legislative controversy over
auxiliary reserves raised questions among student leaders about their rights
concerning money collected through student fees, as well as more general
questions about the student role as defined in 5.36.09(5) of the state
statutes. The Joint Committee on Finance, she noted, had recommended
prohibiting the Regents from accumulating auxiliary reserves, unless
approved by the Joint Committee under a plan specifying the amounts of
reserves and the purposes to which they would be applied. She felt greater
student involvement in these matters would help to alleviate future
controversy and strengthen the student role in shared governance.

On behalf of the UW-Oshkosh Student Association, Ms. Richard expressed
appreciation to President 0'Neil for bestowing on that group the President's
annual award for the best student government.

~ With regard to the Wingspread Conference on the Humanities, Ms. Richard
noted the importance to students of ensuring a well-rounded education,
particularly given the current demand for professional studies.

Regent O'Harrow, who along with Regents Finlayson and Schilling
attended the Wingspread Conference, observed that this kind of event, which
included participants from across the UW System, provided a unifying
counterbalance to other forces which tended to be divisive. He was
particularly impressed by the aspect of the conference which highlighted the
value of continuing education in the humanities for all of society. One
matter which concerned him, however, was the tendency at some universities
to move humanities faculty into professional schools. Because of the
possibility that these subjects might become diluted if they were too
closely integrated with professional studies, he felt it was important to
retain humanities faculty in the letters and science core of the university.

'Regent Lawton observed that the reason for trying to move some
humanities courses into medical schools was the intensely career-oriented
premedical program which many students followed. Stating agreement with the
great value of education in the humanities, he felt the question raised by
Regent O'Harrow related to the level at which that should occur. If there
were deficiencies when students entered professional schools, he believed
corrective action at that level was appropriate.

Responding to a request by United Council at the May Board meeting,
Regent President Lawton advised Ms. Richard that membership on the Regent
Committee on Student Discipline was limited to members of the Board of
Regents, and therefore it would not be appropriate to add a student to the

committee.

Report of the Education Committee

Chairman Schilling presented the‘COmmittee‘s report.
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Report—on Strategic Planning in Business Administration = ’

Introducing the report, Executive Vice President Lyall advised the
Committee that this initiative had its roots in a series of long-range
planning studies completed about 10 years ago. It was considered useful to
revisit some of these areas of study at this time so that projections could
be made on how to maintain quality and meet future needs.

Details of the proposed study were reviewed by Associate Vice President
Dallas Peterson, who indicated that chancellors, vice chancellors and
business deans were unanimous in their support of this project. Three
wingspread conferences, to be held between Fall 1985 and Fall 1986, would
serve as focal points for planning, and a steering committee composed of
UW System members along with outside experts would analyze and fine-tune the
study prospectus. Five outside authorities would write commissioned papers,
and data on System business programs would be collected at the same time.
These papers and the System data were to form the basis for a draft
strategic planning report, to be circulated as widely as possible for
comment. The final report would provide the planning context for the future.

In Committee discussion, Regents asked how strategic planning differed
from long-range planning and how the final report would maintain its
currency in such a rapidly changing field. Dr. Peterson replied by
reviewing the history since merger of long-range planning in the System and
by explaining that the concept of strategic planning had replaced long-range
planning because it permitted reviewers to identify needs and shape
resources to fit them, with awareness that unanticipated changes would
require fine-tuning of the plan over the years. Completion of the study was
timed to coincide with the next biennial budget cycle.

Dr. Peterson invited Regents to suggest names of individuals who might
serve on the steering committee or the panel which would react to the draft
report. He also introduced Senior Academic Planner Michael Thron, who was
to staff the study.

The Education Committee endorsed this effort and looked forward to
receiving periodic reports on its progress.
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Regent Schilling then reported on this group of five-year reviews,
which were presented together at the request of the Education Committee.
They were the Master of Education - Professional Development (MEPD) degrees
at UW-Eau Claire, UW-River Falls, UW-Stevens Point, UW-Stout and
UW-Superior. Executive Vice President Lyall and Associate Vice President
Lattin presented the history of the MEPD programs and reviewed the materials
sent to the Board. Of the eight MEPD programs originally approved by the
Board, two were being continued, three were being phased out, and at .
UW-Stevens Point, UW-Stout, and UW-Superior, the MEPD's were being replaced
by Master of Education and Master of Science in Education programs.
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Committee members wished to know how much emphasis was being placed in each
program on advanced preparation in the subject matter taught in the
classroom, as opposed to coursework in educational methods, and how the
institutions terminating MEPD's were restructuring the degrees that would

replace them.

Describing the evolution that led UW-Stout to return to its original
plan of offering a Master of Science in Education (MSE), Vice Chancellor
Face emphasized that this degree had more structure than the MEPD and would
focus on three areas: the learner, the teaching-learning process, and the
learning environment. About one-third to one-half of the program would be
devoted to methods, one—quarter to disciplinary content, and one-quarter to
electives. Committee discussion focussed on the issue of whether graduate
degrees were being granted for what amounted to in-service work.

The UW-Eau Claire program was presented by Vice Chancellor Doorenbos,
Deans Ronald Satz and Rodney Johnson, and Secondary and Continuing Education
Chair Charles Larson, who highlighted program review levels and indicators
of program/student quality in their MEPD. In response to questions by the
Committee as to whether the MEPD met the increased content recommendation of
the Benchmarks of Excellence report, Dean Johnson observed that the UW-Eau
Claire MEPD predated the Benchmarks report, and others noted that the
recommendations had not been made official requirements of such programs.
There was a lengthy discussion of the role and types of capstone experiences

in MEPD programs.

Chancellor Marshall and Vice Chancellor Buchen, of UW-Stevens Point,
informed the Committee that their decision to revise the MSE and discontinue
the MEPD was based on four concerns: maintenance of standards through
increased control of the program, enhanced control of graduation
requirements, institution of core requirements, and enlargement of
subject-matter study.

Chancellor Field, Education Dean Daniel Brown, and Associate Dean
Virgil Nylander characterized the MEPD at UW-River Falls as a small program
serving the needs of teachers who could not be accommodated by the more
structured Master of Science in Teaching. Examples included teachers in
small schools who must teach in two disciplinary areas or in areas other
than those in which they received their original training.

Chancellor Meyer and Vice Chancellor Haugland described UW-Superior's
decision to discontinue the MEPD as resulting from recognition that the
institution could not be all things to all people. UW-Superior was moving
to the MSE for reasons of accessibility, quality, and availability of

resources.

Throughout these presentations, members of the Education Committee
discussed the general concept of MEPD programs and the original Board
decision to approve such degrees. It was indicated by Dr. Lyall that there
would be a report to the Committee in July on how System institutions had
responded to the recommendations on teacher education made in the Benchmarks
of Excellence report. Chairman Schilling noted the recommendation in that
report for graduate programs in education to stress content instead of

methodology whenever possible.




Board of Regents Meeting 6/7/85 e : - 14

In response to a question at the Board meeting by Regent Hanson, Regent
Schilling said that although no action was taken on the basis of the
institutional MEPD reports, the topic of MEPD's might be revisited in July
in the context of what institutions were doing in response to the Benchmarks

report.

Noting that he had attended part of the Education Committee meeting,
Regent O'Harrow said he came away with the impression that the Committee was
very serious in pursuing its inquiry about this matter and that some
progress was being made.

Speaking as one who served on the Committee, Regent Clusen explained
that some members wondered if the pendulum had swung too far in the move
from Master of Education to Master of Education-Professional Development
degrees, and if perhaps too much was being done to accommodate a fairly
small number of people who needed a particular kind of in-service training.
The Committee was also aware, she added, that institutions had initiated
their MEPD programs with Regent encouragement. Inasmuch as the Regents had
not yet endorsed the recommendations in the Benchmarks report, she felt the
Committee did not want to suggest that the institutions make any changes in
their programs at this time.

Regent Saunders pointed out that Committee members were not unanimous
in their views about MEPD degrees.

Reviewing the history of these programs, Regent Schilling explained
that the MEPD degrees grew out of task force studies that suggested the
University should do more to meet in-service training needs. In August 1975
the Board of Regents endorsed the MEPD concept, and in the intervening
years, criteria were established which identified certain characteristics
for MEPD degrees. In a sense, he observed, thinking on this subject had
come full circle with the recommendation in the Benchmarks report that
graduate programs should emphasize advanced study in the subject matter
field in which the classroom teacher specialized. His concern was to ensure
that, while the University played an important role in professional
development of teachers, graduate degrees were not awarded for what could
amount to xn—service training.
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This report to the Education Committee summarized changes in degree
titles, department names, and sub-major programs. In 1984-85, seven
department names were changed, three merged, and one split. Three majors
were deleted and the names of 11 majors were changed. Six sub-majors were
merged or deleted and 21 new sub-majors were added. Finally, eight new
centers or institutes were established. Executive Vice President Lyall
characterized this as a typical year's activity in program changes.
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Regent Schilling noted that each year the Education Committee and Board f9.§£f

must approve promotions and awarding of tenure. Of 320 actions on this

year's list, 157 involved granting tenure. Of current faculty, 19.5% were

women and 5.5% were minority persons. On the list before the Board, 25.8%

of tenure recommendations were for women, as were 28% of the promotions to

associate professor and 16.6% of the promotions to full professor. Among

recommendations on tenure, 6.9% were for minority faculty. Five percent of

, the promotions to associate professor were for minority faculty, as were 4%
| of those to full professor. Altogether, the percentage of UW System faculty

with tenure 14 4 from 76.5% this year to 75.1% next year. ™~
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- "“ Adoption by the Board of the following resolution was moved by Regent
Schilling, seconded by Regent Hanson and unanimously carried: '

Resolution 3303: That, upon the recommendation of the President of the

/ University of Wisconsin System and the respective
v///fCL \*\ Chancellors, the 1985-86 promotions in faculty rank
[aRY)

e and tenure designations reported in the attached
Y ' materials by institution be approved. L
"Regent Schilling explained that, while authority for designation of

emeritus faculty had been delegated to the chancellors, the Board
traditionally extended its congratulations to those who received emeritus

status.

It was moved by Regent Schilling, seconded by Regent Saunders and voted
unanimously that Resolution 3304 be adopted by the Board.

Resolution 3304: That, for their many years of dedicated service to
public higher education in the state of Wisconsin,
the Board of Regents expresses its deep appreciation
to the members of the faculty and staff who have been
granted emeritus status by the Chancellors. Further,
the Board of Regents extends to emeritus faculty and
staff its best wishes for many productive years ahead.

Pointing out that many on the emeritus list had devoted most of their
careers to the UW System, Regent Lawton suggested that personal letters of
appreciation from members of the Board would be appropriate.

o ——
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Upon motion by Regent Schilling, seconded by Regent Finlayson, the
following resolution was unanimously adopted by the Board.

Resolution 3305: That, upon the recommendation of the President of the

. University of Wisconsin System and the Chancellor of
the University of Wisconsin-Madison, the Chancellor

of the University of Wisconsin-Madison be authorized

to recruit for a Vice Chancellor for Health Sciences.
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In her report to the Committee, Executive Vice President Lyall called
_attention to the 1985 directory of summer educational offerings, which had
' been distributed widely throughout the state. She expressed appreciation to
Academic Planner Ellen Notar for producing this expanded publication.

, [ — '
= Report on Wingspread Humanities Conference dﬁ% } &

Regent Finlayson reported on the May W1ngspread Conference on "The
Humanities in Wisconsin Life,” which was supported by the Johnson Foundation
and sponsored by the UW System, independent colleges, the VIAE System, the
Department of Public Instruction, and the Wisonsin Humanities Committee.
All of these agencies were represented at the conference, while other
participants were drawn from the business and professional communities.
Mark Curtis, President of the Association of American Colleges, was the
keynote speaker, after which six representatives of model programs in
ﬁxsconsin and the nation made presentations. The conference developed a
series of recommendations for enhanced cooperation in humanities education,
which were to be addressed further through regional conferences.

Regent Schilling commended Executive Vice President Lyall, Associate
Vice President Vernon Lattin and Senior Academic Planner Karen Merritt for
; all they had done to make this conference successful. .
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egent Schilling presented Resolutions 3306 and 3307, which had been
approved in closed session of the Education Committee.

It was moved by Resent Schilling. ‘seconded by Regent Finlayson and
unanimously voted that the following resolution be adopted by the Board:

Resolution 3306: That, upon the recommendation of the President of the
University of Wisconsin System and the Chancellor of
the University of Wisconsin-Madison, the status of
Charles P. Casey be changed from Professor,
Department of Chemistry, College of Letters and
Science, to Helfaer Professor, Department of
Chemistry, College of Letters and Science, University
of Wisconsin-Madison, effective immediately with no
change in salary.

Upon motion by Regent Schilling, seconded by Regent Saunders, the
following resolution was adopted unanimously by the Board:
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. Resolution 3307: That, upon the recommendation of the President of the
University of Wisconsin System and the Chancellor of
the University of Wisconsin-Madison, the status of F.
Fleming Crim, Jr. be changed from Professor,
Department of Chemistry, College of Letters and
Science, to Helfaer Professor, Department of
Chemistry, College of Letters and Science, University
of Wisconsin-Madison, effective immediately with no

4 : Y . change in salary.
% by P
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- Chancellor sha“n noted that these professorships included $15,000 a
year for unrestricted research support.

-

REPORT OF THE BUSINESS AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

ittee s report was presented by Chairman Weinstein.
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Because he was unable to attend the June 7 Board meeting, Regent
Cerrard received permission to address the Committee about the raffle being
. conducted by a private group to benefit sports programs at UW-Madison (See
pp. 29-32). Expressing support for the raffle and commending its
organizers, he urged that no final action be taken until the July Regent
meeting.

Approval of Gifts, Grants and Contracts

Regent Weinstein reported that federal awards increased by $18 million
in the past month, which was $2.3 million more than the same period in the
prior year. Total receipts of gifts, grants and contracts were up by $14.7
million to a year-to-date figure of $276.5 million, the major area of
increase being in research.

Resolution 3308 was adopted unanimously by £he Board, upon motion by
Regent Weinstein, seconded by Regent Veneman.

Resolution 3308: That, upon recommendation of the President of the
University of Wisconsin System, the gifts, grants and
contracts presented at this meeting (copy on file
with the papers of this meeting) be accepted,
approved, ratified and confirmed; and that, where
signature authority has not been previously
delegated, appropriate officers be authorized to sign

. agreements.
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Status of Legislation '

The Committee was given an update on legislative activity by Vice
President Bornstein, who also provided a written summary for all Regents.
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Regent Weinstein reported that the Committee approved an agreement oF % 

between UW-Milwaukee and the State Educational Communications Board for an

application to the Federal Communications Commission requesting relocation

of transmission facilities for four channels in the Instructional Television

Fixed Service from the UW-Milwaukee campus to the First Wisconsin Center,

and the use of excess capacity on those channels by the Educational

Communications Board. » ’ 4 ’ ! )
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Weinstein, seconded by Regent Finlayson and unanimously carried.

Resolution 3309: That the Board of Regents of the University of
Wisconsin System, upon the recommendations of the
President of the University of Wisconsin System and
the Chancellor of the University of
Wisconsin-Milwaukee, approves application by the
University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee to the Federal .
Communications Commission for relocating transmission
facilities for four channels in the Instructional
Television Fixed Service (ITFS) from the University
campus to atop the First Wisconsin Center, East
Wisconsin Avenue, Milwaukee; further, that the
University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee is authorized to
enter into an agreement with the Wisconsin
Educational Communications Board (ECB) which shall
arrange for the furnishing, installation and
operation of the new transmission facility and will
permit the ECB to use excess capacity on the ITFS
facility, including the right to sell excess capacity
to third parties; provided that such arrangements are
completed at no expense to the University.
Appropriate officers of the University of Wisconsin
System are authorized to certify the application to
the Federal Communications Commission, and to execute
said agreement with the Wisconsin Educational
Communications Board.

Presenting the 1985-86 budgets for auxiliary operations and for the UW
Hospital and Clinics, Regent Weinstein emphasized that a great deal of time
had been spent by Regents and System personnel in reviewing these documents.
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1985-86 Budget for Auxiliary Operations and Segregated Fees R 33/‘9 ,054:) j&~)g

The budget was summarized at the Committee meeting by Robert Clancey,
Director of Auxiliary Operations Analysis, who indicated that segregated
fees, room rates and board rates would be decreased an average of $26 for
1985-86. This decrease of approximately 2% resulted directly from the $60
million bond buy-out at a discounted prepayment cost of $30 million, which
reduced the debt service overhead by $4.6 million.
gred n) — CAara O pfyres
Tt was moved by Regent Weinstein, seconded by Regent Hanson and

unanimously carried that the following resolution be adopted by the Board:

Resolution 3310: That, upon recommendation of the respective

Chancellors and the President of the System, the
University of Wisconsin System's operating budget for
the fiscal year July 1, 1985, through June 30, 1986,
for Auxiliary Enterprises and Segregated Fee
Operations, including user charges and other items
reflected in Book B, 1985-86 Annual Budget
Documentation, 1985, as presented to the Board and on
file with the records of this meeting be approved;
and that System Administration, together with the
institutions, be authorized to revise and approve
budgets in accordance with actual enrollment ;
experience for the first semester 1985-86, or other

. significant economic factors which necessitate a
budget change, subject to approval by the Board of
any room and board or segregated fee rate change.

Any new programs to be funded by the segregated fee
or user charge are subject to review and prior
approval by System Administration.

985 86 Budget of the UW Hospital and CI:uucs R ‘%3)/ FP |G = =)

Noting that this budget was reviewed by the Hospital Council of
Trustees, as well as by the Business and Finance Committee, Regent Weinstein
reported that both bodies were concerned about the current cash position of
the hospital, which they felt had reached a minimum level. Hospital
Superintendent Gordon Derzon discussed several innovations, including the
new helicopter service and the primary care unit in Middleton.

In Committee discussion, Regent Lawton commended the transplant
program, which had become the largest in the nation. He also expressed
concern that direct and indirect costs of medical education needed
consideration in view of federal funding decisions, and it was indicated
that study of this matter would be a high priority for the Council of

Trustees in the next year.

Adoption by the Board of the following resolution was moved by Regent
. Weinstein and seconded by Regent Finlayson.
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Resolution 3311: That, upon recommendation of the UW-Madison
Chancellor and the President of the System, the
University of Wisconsin Hospital and Clinics
Operating Budget for the fiscal year July 1, 1985, to
June 30, 1986, at an estimated amount of $118,321,000
be approved, that the University Administration be
authorized to make the necessary final accounting
adjustments; and submit for review to the Joint
Committee on Finance.

In response to a question by Regent Heckrodt, Regent Weinstein said his
reference to cash position related to cash projected at the end of 1986.

Put to the vote, Resolution 3311 was adopted unanimously.

giiﬁaSalary Review Procedures including Delegation of Authority to set
1985-86 Salaries for Unclassified Personnel) R =22 2, PP - BB

Presenting Resolution 3312 to the Committee, President O'Neil noted
several complications in the salary-setting process for this year, the first
of which was that the legislative process was not completed in time to
permit action by the Regents to allow payroll adjustments by the July 1
start of the new fiscal year. Secondly, there was the juxtaposition of the
annual pay plan and the initial installment of faculty catch-up increases,
permitting additional adjustments to become effective on January 1, 1986.
The third factor was the likelihood in the coming biennium of more salaries
rising above the Group V maximum of the Executive Pay Plan, which was the
threshold for Regent review. The number was expected to increase because
combination of the annual pay plan and the catch-up factor would increase
salaries faster than the rise in the Group V maximum, which in 1984-85 was

sez 698.
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tion by Regent Weinstein, seconded by Regent Veneman, the
following resolution was unanimously adopted by the Board.

Resolution 3312:

(1) Unless otherwise specified by executive/legislative action, the
effective dates for the payment of the 1985-86 pay plan rates will
be July 1, 1985 for annual basis employees, the start of the
academic year pay period for those on academic year appointments,
and other dates as set by the Chancellors for persons with
appointment periods commencing at times other than July 1 and the
beginning of the academic year.

Salary catch-up adjustments will be effective January 1, 1986 for

annual basis employees, the first day of the second half of each

institution’s academic year for academic year appointments and

appropriate dates for any others as specified by the Chancellors. .
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(2)

3

(8)

(5)

(6)

Compensation adjustment allocations shall be distributed to the
institutions as soon as possible after executive/legislative action

‘and in conformity with state law and policy, and System policy.

Within the state pay plan authorization, the President of the
System shall establish guidelines and permissible ranges for
institutional decisions on the proportions of salary increments to
be distributed for mandatory cost-of-living adjustments and
additional, discretionary adjustments for merit and other factors.

Merit determinations for faculty should be based on positive
contributions by the faculty member to teaching, research or
scholarly activity, public service and/or the supportive functions
inherent in the institution's mission. Assessment of teaching
faculty shall include consideration of student evaluations (Regent
Policy Document 74-13, October 4, 1974).

Merit determinations for academic, limited, and other unclassified
staff shall be based on supervisory assessment of meritorious
performance in their areas of assigned responsibility.

Catch-up adjustments shall be awarded only on the basis of
individually determined merit and/or competitive factors, as
specified in proposed session law. Consideration of competitive
factors may include market-related salary compression.

Each institution shall complete its merit evaluations, and to the
extent possible its salary catch-up evaluations, of continuing
unclassified staff prior to July 1 and establish factors for each
person which can be applied expeditiously to determine salary
increases among individuals, given later information on state
compensation policies for faculty and academic staff for 1985-86.

Each institution shall complete its actions on graduate assistant
stipend schedules prior to July 1 and shall establish a factor for
adjustments which can be applied expeditiously to determine stipend
increases. Stipend schedules for each graduate assistant category
shall be separately established.

The Board affirms the delegated authority of the President of the
System and the Chancellors to establish individual salaries at or
below the Group V maximum of the State Executive Pay Plan for
1985-86 within state policy and the funds appropriated for that
year, with appropriate annual budget documentation to be reported
to the Regents for information.
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(7) The Board directs that any mandated pay plan adjustments applied to
individuals in the State Executive Pay Plan and others above the
Group 5 maximum shall be effective on the dates determined in the
executive/legislative review. Given the possibility that the
Regents' meeting schedule will not afford an opportunity for timely
action on any discretionary pay adjustments for these individuals,
the Board authorizes the System President to approve, in
consultation with the Executive Committee of the Board, any
discretionary salary adjustments effective for 1985-86.

Appropriate information shall be provided to all members of the
Board. '

(8) Compensation actions related to the unclassified pay plan and
catch-up plans, and delegated to the Chancellors at or below 75% of
the Group V maximum shall be completed in accordance with statutory
requirements, legislative intent and Regents' policy and shall be
reported to the President of the System by August 1, or within
three weeks after enactment of the biennial budget if passage is
delayed, to make possible the preparation of payrolls and reporting
to the Board of Regents at its September or October meeting.

Year End Reserve -

In his monthly report to the Committee, Vice President. Case stated that
the projected year-end reserve for revenue shortfall and other contingencies
was estimated to be $1.4 million.

REPORT OF THE PHYSICAL PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

Chairman Heckrodt presented the Committee's report.

i
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The Committee considered a request from UW-Madison to authorize
execution of a quit-claim deed in order to establish the boundary between
/the Mandt Farm and a private abutting parcel. Uncertainty about the
fboundary line had existed since the 1940s, and the proposed exchange of
quit—claim deeds between the Board and the adjoining land owner would
establish the boundaries at a point approximately midway between the
boundary described in the 1946 deed for the Mandt Farm and the boundary
described by a survey done for the private property owner. It was agreed
that the resolution should encompass authority for similar deed exchanges if
other issues of the same sort should arise in the future.
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Adoption by the Board of Resolution 3313 was moved by Regent Heckrodt,
seconded by Regent Clusen and carried unanimously.
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. Resolution 3313: That, upon the recommendation of the UW-Madison
Chancellor and the President of the University of
Wisconsin System, authority be granted for the
President or Vice President and Secretary or
Assistant Secretary of the Board of Regents to
execute a quit claim deed on behalf of the Board in
exchange for a quit claim deed to be executed by
abutting property owner Mr. Michael J. Ford. The
quit claim deeds will establish the present
university fence line on the Mandt Farm property as
the boundary between the two parcels.

Similar settlements with other private property
owners are authorized under this resolution when the
needs arise.

UW-Parkside: Major Project Budget Increase

Regent Heckrodt reported on Committee review of a requested increase in
the budget for the 1983-85 Greenquist Hall fume hood exhaust
modifications/hot water piping replacement/energy conservation modifications
project at UW-Parkside. With the proposed addition of $325,500, the revised
total cost would be $1,725,500. When bids were opened for this project on

. April 9, 1985, a trial budget was developed which exceeded the previously
authorized funding level by approximately $405,000. A post-bid staff review
concluded that the nature of the work was such that redesign and rebidding
would not result in a total construction cost less than that which could be
achieved through the allowable 5% negotiated deductions with the present low
bidders, unless one or more major elements were deferred. Therefore, the
architect/engineer had been directed to initiate negotiations with the low
bidders in an effort to identify acceptable negotiated deductions amounting
to 5% of the bid, in order to reduce the additional amount needed to
$325,500, which would be funded by $281,325 of general obligation bonding
and $44,175 of state building trust funds-minor project allocation. The
Committee concurred that there was no fea§ible alternative to proceeding in
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" The following resolution was unanimously adopted by the Board, upon
motion by Regent Heckrodt, seconded by Regent Saundefs:

Resolution 3314: Thif?“ﬁ?ﬁh'” & Fecommendation of-the-t=Parkside.
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bhe—budget"for-the 983—85 Greenquist‘Hall Fume Hood
Exhaust Modifications/Hotwater Piping
Replacement/Energy Conservation Modifications project n 335,9

at-UW-Parkside-by—$325;500;for-a-revised.total
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UuW-Parkside: Development of Single Student Housing Facilities

Next on the Committee's agenda was a request for authorization to
transfer approximately 18 acres of UW-Parkside property for the purpose of
developing a housing project, adjacent to the student union, to accommodate
324 students. Authority was also requested for Board officers to execute
easements needed to allow connection to existing utility, sewer, water and
gas lines. o :

The owner of the project would be the UW-Parkside Benevolent
Foundation, Inc., a tax-exempt, non-profit corporation whose assets would
revert to the Board of Regents in the event of its dissolution. With
concurrence of the Kenosha County Board of Supervisors—-the original donor
of the land—-the Regents were requested to deed the land necessary for the
project to the Foundation. The Foundation would contract with a private
developer to construct the housing in accordance with Regent and campus
approved plans, and UW-Parkside would manage the project, with cost
reimbursement for services upon completion. There was to be no financial
obligation on the part of the State of Wisconsin, the Board of Regents, the
Housing Authority of Kenosha County, UwW-Parkside or Kenosha County. The
cost of the project would be completely financed by special revenue
obligations of the Housing Authority of Kenosha County, payable solely from
rents derived from operation of the project and secured solely by a mortgage , ,
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It was moved by Regeht Heckrodt,and»sec¢nded by Regent Saunders that
the following resolution be adopted by the Board: : R 33;\5 JO P LYy o

Resolution 3315: That, upon the recommendation of the UW-Parkside
~ Chancellor and the President of the University of
Wisconsin System, authorization be granted to deed,
subject to State Building Commission approval, two
adjacent parcels of land on the University of
Wisconsin-Parkside campus totaling approximately 18
acres to the University of Wisconsin-Parkside
~ Benevolent Foundation, Inc., for the sole purpose of
providing student housing for University of
Wisconsin-Parkside students. The conveyance shall
~ provide that the property is to be transferred back
or reverted to the Board of Regents upon satisfaction
- of all mortgages and liens on the property. ‘

Further, the President or Vice President and
Secretary or Assistant Secretary are authorized to
' sign easements which will allow the University of
Wisconsin-Parkside Benevolent Foundation, Inc., to
- connect to the existing sewer, water, natural gas,
and underground electrical lines on the University of
Wisconsin-Parkside campus. Separate meters are to be
installed to assure the Foundation pays for all
_ utility services used and additional capacity utility
- system installations required to support any proposed
housing complex(es).
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This land transfer is subject to System
Administration review of the design and plans for
addition of student housing and parking to
accommodate 324 single students as prepared by the
Hackner, Schroeder and Roslansky (HSR)
Architects/Planners.

A legal description of the ﬁraet of land involved
‘will be filed with the official Board records.

In response to a question by Regent Weinstein, Chancellor Guskin said
that any loss would have to be made up by the Foundation and that this
requirement was made clear in the agreement.

Put to the vote, Resolution 3315 was adopted unanimously.

Approval of Minor Projects

Regent Heckrodt reported that the Committee approved four minor
projects, one each for UW-Green Bay, UW-Madison, and UW-Milwaukee, as well
as a Systemwide request. The UW-Green Bay project, costing $101,000 in
program revenues, was for utility and ventilation improvements in the
University Commons.

At UwW-Madison, the request was for $166,750 of state building trust
funds-energy conservation allocation to insulate exposed hot surfaces within
the mechanical rooms of forty buildings, with all work to be accomplished
under the same guidelines as applied to the small energy conservation
projects program. The sum of estimates for first-year cost avoidance by
these projects totaled $49,020, producing a simple pay-back of 3.4 years,
which was below the five-year maximum limit.

At UW-Milwaukee, the request was for $129,000 of state building trust
funds—-contingency funds to undertake emergency repairs in Curtin Hall which

was damaged by a burst steam line on May 12. Any insurance proceeds
received as a result of this incident would revert to the state general fund.

The fourth request was for the release of an additional $300,000 of
state building trust funds for the small energy conservation projects
program, bringing to $900,000 the funds allocated for this purpose during
the 1983-85 biennium. Projects undertaken with the last allocation had an
estimated cost of $6,040, with an average annual cost avoidance of $4,740

and an average simple pay-back of 1.3 years.

Upon motion by Regent Heckrodt, seconded by Regent Finlayson,
Resolution 3316 was unanimously adopted by the Board.

Resolution 3316: That, upon the recommendation of the University of
Wisconsin System Chancellors and President, the
following minor projects be approved and authority
granted to plan, bid and construct, at the costs and
"from the funding sources indicated:
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Regent Heckrodt reported that the Committee was advised by Vice
President Winter that bids received on May 21 for the $2,250,000 Ottensman
Hall Addition at UW-Platteville were over the approved budget, with a rebid
set for July. Phase I of the $10,820,000 Charter Street heating plant air
quality improvement project for UW-Madison was scheduled for bid, with one
portion of the bids opened on May 31 and the remaining bids to be received
on June 27, including the water utilities and bag-house portions of the
project. The bids for the $3,120,000 Graphic Arts remodeling project on the
UW-Stout campus were to be opened on June 11. :

At its meeting on May 22, the State Building Commission approved
$3,357,250 of the $3,773,950 requested for the UW-Madison Pharmacy Building
remodeling project. The reduction of $416,700 was primarily in the total
facilities performance evaluation portion of the project and included items
the Division of State Facilities Management felt could be deleted without
affecting the integrity of the building or the operation of the program.

‘ Finally, Vice President Winter called attention to the scheduie of
reportable leases which was distributed for information, with no action
being required. :

Resolution of Appreciation for Vice President Winter .

Regent Heckrodt then read‘ Resolution 3317‘. which was presented to the .
Physical Planning and Development Committee by Regent Nikolay.
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I ”ﬁas moved by Regent Heckrodt, properly seconded and unanimously R 337
carr that the following resolution be adopted by the Board: P -
P *Lb*“ﬂu:7

Resolution 3317: Whereas, Robert W. Winter, Jr., in his‘capaclty of
Vice President for General Services, has served as
staff to the Physical Planning and Development

* \ : ittee since 1971; and — \
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" Whereas, Robert W. Winter, Jr., is retiring after 35
years of service to the citizens of the State of
Wisconsin in the field of higher education;

~ 4, R=27217, pp 2Ce-27
Now, therefore, on its behalf--and on behalf of all
Regents who have previously served--the members of
the Physical Planning and Development Committee
express their sincere thanks and appreciation to Bob
Winter for a job well done in the leadership, support
and direction he has provided and extends its best
wishes to him for a long and pleasant retirement.

ADDITIONAL RESOLUTIONS

. Resolution regarding Censorshi

Regent Nikolay moved adoption of the following resolution, and the
motion was seconded by Regent Saunders:

Resolution: That, upon recommendation of the Board of Regents of
the University of Wisconsin System, the Union Council
be directed to return all magazines banned from
public sale to the sales counters. This resolution
shall in no way constitute approval of the content of
the magazines recently removed from sale, but shall
be an expression of the intent of the Regents to
disapprove of even the appearance of censorship in
any form.

Noting that the UW-Madison Union Council had removed several magazines
from the shelves because they considered them to be pornographic, Regent
Nikolay stated, "We cannot stand idly by while a small segment of the
University imposes what clearly appears to be censorship.” If those
magazines were removed, he pointed out, there was nothing to prevent the
removal of others because they might be considered too liberal or too
conservative.
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while Regent Weinstein concurred with the intent of the resolution, he
was concerned about how the issue could be administered. What tainted this
decision, he felt, was that the Union Council publicly stated the magazines
were removed because of their content. He asked, however, what would happen
if a magazine was removed without comment or if the reason given was that
there were not enough customers to justify stocking it.

Regent Nikolay replied that it would be difficult to object to removal
of a publication if the reason given was that there was not sufficient
demand for it. 1In this instance, however, the stated reason referred to the
magazines®' content.

Regent Clusen commented that although the University should not engage
in censorship, it could also be argued that sellers had a right to not carry
something they considered harmful, as part of a free enterprise business
choice. Under the circumstances of this case, however, she was inclined to
support the resolution. :

Providing background information on the matter, Chancellor Shain
explained that the Union Council was composed of 11 members, a majority of
whom were students, and that this body was charged with setting policy for
Union activities. It was primarily the student members who voted to remove
the magazines, he said, whereas the alumni and administrative members voted
to retain them. While he agreed with Regent Nikolay on the issue of
censorship, he was concerned about the Board directing the Union Council to
take a specific action. Instead, he suggested that the Regents might
express their concern about censorship in any form and refer the case back
to the Union Council for consideration in accord with Regent policy and
concern. :

President O'Neil stated his strong concurrence with the sense of the

resolution and his hope that a declaration from the Regents would be helpful

in restoring a sense of balance in this area. He recommended, however, that
the word "directed” might be replaced with "urged”, so that the Board would
not be on record as reaching into an internal campus matter. He and
Chancellor Shain would then use their best efforts to see that the spirit of
the resolution was carried out. '

_ Regent Nikolay observed that this case generated a broad policy issue,
but he agreed that the Board should not become involved in campus
administrative matters. He therefore moved to amend the resolution by
striking the word "directed” from line 3 and substituting the word “urged”.
The motion was seconded by Regent Hanson. Regent Saunders, who seconded
adoption of the resolution, also stated his agreement, and the resolution
was amended accordingly. :

‘Regent Heckrodt asked if the resolution would undermine the authority
of the Union Council and force them to stock any publication that might be

offered.
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Responding in the negative, Regent Weinstein said he considered the
distinction to be in the reason given for removal of the magazines. ™When
you say we are going to ban the sale of these books because we find their
contents unacceptable to us, that is censorship. And we can't have that.”
It would be another matter, he added, if they said the publications would no
longer be stocked due to lack of demand for them.

President O'Neil concurred that the key distinction was between removal
for content reasons and removal for non-content reasons. '"This is an
unusual case involving a stated content reason for removal of materials
already on the shelves. If it were a public library, which it is not, but
somewhat analogous since it is a public facility, that distinction would be
constitutionally acceptable. And I think it carries here.”

The question was put on Resolution 3318, as amended, and it was adopted

unanimously. The amended resolution follows:

Resolution 3318: That, upon recommendation of the Board of Regents of
the University of Wisconsin System, the Union Council
be urged to return all magazines banned from public
sale to the sales counters. This resolution shall in
no way constitute approval of the content of the
magazines recently removed from sale, but shall be an
expression of the intent of the Regents to disapprove
of even t e appearance of censorship in any form.
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Reviewing his involvement in this issue, Regent President Lawton said
the matter came to his attention on June 3, when news reports about it first
appeared. Regent Fish called to express concern about the raffle, and
Regent Vice President Knowles had a similar reaction. Because Chancellor
Shain was out of the state, he called Vice Chancellor Cohen, who provided
further information, and the next day he spoke with Chancellor Shain on two
occasions. In the meantime, there were news reports that some funds from
past raffle operations apparently had not been spent for direct support of
the Athletic Department. On June 5, Regent Lawton met with President O'Neil
and Chancellor Shain, at which time the Chancellor reported that he had
reached an independent decision not to accept funds from the raffle, and
Regént Lawton concurred in that decision. On June 6, he met with Butch
Stpickler, who organized the raffle, and James Boullion, one of the raffle
prfomoters, but that meeting did not change his opposition to the plan. 1In
cpnclusion, he said that Regents Knowles and Fish, who were unable to attend
e, Board yeeting, asked him to convey f?eir opposition as well.
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N Chancellor Shain reported that when he first heard of the raffle

proposal several months previously, he indicated that he could not endorse

it and insisted that it be clearly identified as an activity of a private
organization if it were to proceed. He also thought it was probably not
legal and would be halted on that basis. While he felt he had limited
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authority to control a private organization’'s activities which were not held
in University facilities, he now realized that he should have used the full
extent of his informal influence to stop the raffle at that time.
Unfortunately, he added, he was unaware that a situation would develop in
which the question of a statewide lottery would become an issue of
legislative debate. It was his judgment this week that the University
should not be thrust into the middle of this major policy issue, and
therefore he made a statement on June 5 indicating that the Athletic
Department should not accept funds from this particular money-raising
effort. A related issue, he continued, was how private organizations
established priority for expenditure of funds which were raised in
University facilities on behalf of the athletic program. In his judgment,
this was a procedural matter which could be easily resolved, and the
leadership of the organization that raised the money had indicated
willingness to cooperate. He thought, therefore, that the two issues should
be viewed separately.

Stating his support for Chancellor Shain's decision, President O'Neil
said he was convinced that the University should decline what was recognized
to be a most generous offer of support from a group of loyal friends. "In
so doing, we do not and should not disparage the motives or judgment of
those generous friends, and I hope we make it clear that we need and welcome
their continuing support for the athletic program and other University
activities.” While he did not wish to second-guess the Attorney General, he
noted that doubts had been expressed about whether the raffle might violate
the spirit, if not the letter, of the law. Other important questions needed
" to be resolved, he observed, including but not limited to past use of funds
generated from similar efforts. There was in addition the issue of a
statewide lottery, which should be fully debated and resolved on it's own
merit, and not simply accepted by default. Finally, he felt there was need
to know more about the channels and expectations involved in distributing
tickets for such an event.

In his view, the decision which had been made by the Chancellor should
be final, and he therefore urged the Board not to reopen the matter at this
time. Instead, he suggested that attention be turned to several pressing
issues which had come to light in recent days, including the need for more
information regarding contributions from groups that supported athletic and
other programs. In this respect, he pointed out, the UW was not derelict or
less well-informed than other universities with competitive intercollegiate
programs, but simply realized the need for a higher level of consciousness.
He also felt it was necessary to have clearer policies on the use of :
University facilities and personnel for fund-raising events, as well as
clarification of the degree to which such funds were properly subject to
public scrutiny. In closing, he assured the Board that he would review
these and related questions in the weeks remaining before he left office.

Regent Heckrodt commented that in his judgment the problem arose not so
much from this particular fund-raising effort, but from the fact that the
Athletic Department had been self-supporting through the years. With the
advent of Title IX which guaranteed women equal rights to participate in
intercollegiate sports, he pointed out, the number of team sports had
increased substantially. Although there were 23 such sports at UW-Madison,
however, only three were income-producing and had to supply almost 100
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percent of funding for the rest. This resulted in more reliance on private
fund raising in order to make ends meet. "I understand that public
controversy over a fund-raising event of this type could possibly cause
withdrawal of what little legislative fiscal support we now are receiving
for the Athletic Department. But in view of the importance of the athletic
program to campus life, state pride, promotion of educational opportunities
for minorities and women, the overall fund raising efforts of the University
of Wisconsin Foundation, and also in view of what I believe are the honest
and sincere efforts of the fund raisers and the apparent strong public
support throughout the state by University of Wisconsin athletic backers, I
would hope and urge that the Chancellor can keep the option available of
using funds of this type, providing the best interests of the public and the
University are maintained.” To that end, he felt a cooling-off period might
be desirable since so many issues and controversies had arisen. Because he
recognized the ongoing need for private funds to support worthwhile athletic
programs, it was with reluctance that he supported Chancellor Shain's
position.

Regent Weinstein stated that while he supported the Chancellor's : ‘
decision, he also shared the frustration expressed by Regent Gerrard in his
statement to the Business and Finance Committee. Observing that the Regents
should be involved only if there was a policy issue to be decided, he noted
that, for example, legality of the raffle was not within the Board's
purview. "The other problem I think we need to look at,” he commented, "is
that there is no benefit for us to be caught in the middle of a political
debate between members of government. Since we are the beneficiaries of
government and we are part of government, we can only be bloodied if caught
in the middle of those arguments that now rage. Therefore, I have to
support Chancellor Shain. We lose no matter who wins finally on the lottery
issue.” He also did not think the Board should discourage or sit in
judgment on business groups that were trying to help the University. In his
view, the only policy issue before the Board was what the relationship
should be with private groups that raised money on the University's behalf
and that used either the University's name or facilities in doing so.
Stating that a policy in that regard should be developed, either at the
System level or the institutional level, he added that it should be a policy
which encouraged the widest possible citizen participation, and he welcomed
President O'Neil's offer to assist in resolving this matter.

Regent Veneman said he, too, was troubled by the fact that because
statewide lottery legislation was under scrutiny, support for the raffle
could be construed as interfering in that process. Therefore, he
reluctantly endorsed the position taken by President 0'Neil and Chancellor
Shain. "But I do so with concern, much concern that future fund-raising
efforts could be impaired. I don't think we should convey to our publiecs
that we don't appreciate their efforts.”

' Regent Lawton emphasized that he had not challenged the raffle's
legality and that he had expressed appreciation to Mr. Strickler for all he
had done to support the University.

Regent Nikolay presented the following resolution and moved its
adoption. The motion was seconded by Regent Weinstein.
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Resolution 3319: That as soon as possible System Administration
: develop written policy guidelines defining how
private organizations shall be permitted to use the
university imprimatur and/or facilities for the
raising of funds designated for later transmittal to
the University of Wisconsin.

Regent Schilling said there was nothing reluctant about his support of
the Chancellor's decision. "In fact, I commend him for making a very
difficult decision. These are good people who have helped us in the past,
and who we hope will help us again.”™

Regent Hanson stated agreement with Regent Schilling's comments.

Regent Clusen concurred, adding that "I have no reluctance whatsoever
in saying that I think Chancellor Shain performed a courageous and unpopular
act. He deserves our support and commendations.” With regard to President
O'Neil’'s statement at the May meeting that he had intended to provide a
presentation on athletics in the System, she expressed hope that such a
presentation would be broad-based, particularly since the raffle controversy
suggested the Board needed to know much more about matters related to
athletics. o

wWhat he had envisioned, President O°'Neil replied, was to give the Board
a sense not only of the UW-Madison programs, but of the current condition of
women's athletics across the System, of the Wisconsin State Universities
Conference, and of the UW-Green Bay basketball program, among others. In
that broader context, he thought the Regents would find much that was
positive and reassuring.

Put to the vote, Resolution 3319 was unanimously adopted.

At 11:35 a.m., the following resolution, moved by Regent Hanson and
seconded by Regent Saunders, was unanimously adopted on a roll call vote,
with Regents Clusen, Finlayson, Hanson, Heckrodt, Lawton, Nikolay, O'Harrow,
saunders, Schilling, Vattendahl, Veneman and Weinstein voting "Aye" (12),
and no Regents voting "No.”

Resolution 3320: That the Board of Regents recess into closed session
to consider personnel matters, as permitted by s.
19.85(1)(c), Wis. Stats., and to consider personal
histories, as permitted by s. 19.85(1)(f), Wis. Stats.
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Resolution 3321: That, upon the recommendation of the President of the ~
University of Wisconsin System and the Chancellor of
the University of Wisconsin-Madison, Professor B.
Dean Bowles' leave of absence for the appointive
office in the Department of Public Instruction be
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1 v Resolution 3322: That Kathleen Ann O'Brien, of UW-La Crosse. be
appointed as a student member of the Presidential
Search Committee to succeed Scott Peterson. who has
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Resolution 3323: That Gary A. Thibodeau be appointed Chancellor of tf :3
, UW-River Falls, effective August 15, 1985, at a -
i Y s lary to be, determined in the 1985-86 bud;{et.@
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bty Eéﬁftion 3§24' at Paul Brown be appointed Interim Vice President
o and »'4:{@4 f} vf,;fmf +{rz/ for Physical Planning and Development of the
e QM’”‘ YR o, .0l University of Wisconsin System for the period June
P ;“%i?;“é}{;j? &; ‘Qij 3 17, 1985, to June 30, 1986, at an annual salary rate
. +H 5 of $62,000.
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Resolution 3325: That William Kuepper be appointed Interim Vice
President for Academic Affairs of the University of
Wisconsin System from September 1, 1985, to August

31, 1986 at a salarg tq be set in the 1985—86 get
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